NORTHERN REGIONAL COLLEGE

EDUCATION COMMITTEE

Minutes of the meeting of the Education Committee held on 9 December 2014 at the Newtownabbey Campus, Northern Regional College.

Present
Mr R Jay (Chairperson), Professor T Scott (Principal), Mr C Chan, 
Mr A Kennedy and Mr M Murray

In Attendance    Dr C O’Mullan and Mr J Hunter

UNRESERVED BUSINESS

24.1
Apologies

Apologies were received from Mrs J Eve and Mr K Nelson.

24.2
Declaration of Interests

There were no declarations of interests.

24.3
Minutes of Last Meeting

The minutes of the last meeting of the Education Committee, held on 21 October 2014, were approved.

24.4
Matters Arising

24.4.1
Vice-Chair Education Committee (minute 23.7)

The Committee appointed Mr K Nelson as Vice-Chair of the Education Committee.

24.4.2
Terms of Reference (minute 23.7)

The Committee (21 October 2014) agreed that the Director of Curriculum should adjust the Terms of Reference of the Committee to align them with the Committee’s Work Plan and forward them to the next meeting for approval. The Committee scrutinised, suggested minor adjustments and agreed that the revised Terms be submitted to the Governing Body for approval (see Appendix 1).

24.4.3
Payment of Ear-Marked Funds (minute 23.12)

Dr O’Mullan provided details of the following Ear-Marked Funds:

a) Hardship Funds. She stated that applications have increased steadily over the 3 year period 2011/12 to 2013/14 resulting in an overall increase of 23% in the number of students receiving financial assistance. As information to applicants on the purpose of the funds and the parameters surrounding eligibility has improved the only reasons for not awarding Hardship Funds have been either that income was above the threshold for award or because the student was not progressing to a higher level of study. The main payments to part time students are for fees, the majority of which lies in the £101 to £1000 category. Full time students receive payments calculated on a weekly basis to assist attendance at College hence the higher category expenditure. Students eligible for assistance from Hardship Funds are outside the age range for travel passes and Education Maintenance Allowance; Hardship Funds are in the main used by full-time students for travel and day-to-day expenses. Concern was expressed at the difficulties being experienced in meeting transport expenses. It was suggested that the College should explore, making use of the Student Intranet, the possibility of car sharing to overcome this difficulty.

b) Education Maintenance Allowance. A reduced uptake in EMA payments was recorded during 2012/2013 as £10 and £20 payments were removed by DEL; only students within the lower income threshold category qualified for full EMA, reducing the number of eligible students.

There were no further matters arising from the minutes of the last meeting.

24.5
Chairperson’s Communications

There were no communications from the Chair

24.6
Correspondence

There was no correspondence to report.

24.7
Balanced Scorecard

The Director of Curriculum provided an update regarding the Student Experience domain of the Balanced Scorecard highlighting the following:

a) FLU Performance 2013/2014. The total FLU for 2013/2014 was 6,382.6, which is 3.7% below the target of 6,628 FLU. It was noted that four Colleges in the Sector were in the same position as NRC. There has been a significant improvement in retention, achievement and success in Essential Skills as a result of ‘Whole College’ emphasis on the importance of ES. NRC was allocated an ambitious target of 500 FLU for the ES provision by DEL and failed to meet its target by 50 FLU. A more realistic target of 450 FLU has been set for 2014/2015.

The Chair drew attention to the % variance between the revised and actual FLU in respect of the Priority Skills provision (-18.35%). The Director of Curriculum undertook to investigate this inconsistency.

b) Quality Performance Adjustment. The NRC figures for ‘claw-back’ in respect of courses, where the success rate is below 60%, are the lowest in the Sector. It was noted that the amounts for 2013/2014 are as follows: FT £15k and PT £45k. Dr O’Mullan stated that the Learning and Teaching Panel would meet on 12 December 2014 to discuss courses that were currently performing below the 60% threshold. Course teams will review their action plans to improve performance and decisions will be made as to whether certain courses would be offered in 2015/2016.

c) ETI Follow Up Inspection. The overall quality of education and training has been upgraded and assessed as ‘Good’ (see minute 24.8 below).  The Committee agreed that this should be represented as ‘Green’ on the Red/Amber/Greed system for the Balanced Scorecard.

d) FLU Performance 2014/2015. The Committee noted that the FLU performance as at 28 November 2014 was 6,473.5 FLU, which was 128.5 FLU or -1.9% below the 6,602 FLU target. The predicted year-end outturn is 6,364 FLU, which is -237.9 FLU or -4% below target

A review of progress will be undertaken in January 20154 when remedial action to address the predicted year-end performance will be considered.  Remedial action to ensure that full-time FLU does not reduce significantly will be focussed on ensuring high levels of retention.

In response to a query it was confirmed that full-time students can be recruited mid-year but it would not always be in the student’s best interests.

e) Student Withdrawals. A summary was provided of the 91 student withdrawals during the period 1 September to 1 November 2014. It was noted that 3 students had withdrawn due to the cost of transport and 12 had gone into employment. Concern was expressed that the College would be penalised in terms of retention, achievement and success in respect of the students who had gone into employment. This invidious situation had been pointed out to the Department.

24.8
ETI Inspection

The Committee received a copy of the Education and Training Inspectorate Final Report of an Inspection of the FE and WBL provision at NRC in November 2012. It was noted that Interim Follow-Up visits had taken place in May 2013 and December 2013, followed by the Follow-Up Inspection in October 2014.

The Inspection Report highlighted the important improvements that have taken place since the original Inspection and indicated an area, strategic curriculum planning, which requires further development.

The Report indicates that the overall quality of education and training provided by NRC is now good but the quality of WBL provision is satisfactory. Eti will undertake a follow-up investigation process for the WBL aspect of the provision.

24.9
Curriculum Planning

Dr O’Mullan advised the Committee that a detailed curriculum plan for the Coleraine/Ballymoney and Ballymena campuses has been collated as part of the requirement for the College to revisit the OBC for the new build, This plan will influence the Schedule of Accommodation data. 

She explained that the document emphasises that: 

a) The associated accommodation is based on the DEL Schedule of Accommodation, and on 2012/2013 FTE data with reference to demographic projections and participation rates; 

b) NRC considers its curriculum planning process and approach to the use of TEL to be flexible and ongoing; and 

c) The OBC is reflective of present plans for the 4 campus model assuming effective and efficient timetabling of accommodation. 

Dr O’Mullan stated that:

a) The present schedule of accommodation does not take into account the impact of any future increase in the use of TEL, including blended learning, in the delivery of courses and accommodation requirements; 

b) The College will be developing a Strategic Improvement Plan which will consider future developments in line with the 4 campus model; 

c) The present OBC process does not allow for identification of accommodation to support potential future areas of curriculum development, for example, courses/training to promote economic growth in areas such as the food sector; and

d) The College will be responsive to a number of external influences on the FE sector such as: Review of Apprenticeships; Review of Youth Training; Potential significant budgetary cuts; Changes to the EF provision and post-primary changes in the catchment area. 

Dr O’Mullan said that NRC would emphasise the need to have flexibility when considering the final detail and design of the new builds particularly in the context of recommendations from the Strategic Investment Plan.

In response to a query regarding the Magherafelt Campus, Professor Scott stated that she had had discussions with the Chief Executive of the Mid Ulster Council regarding the future provision at Magherafelt.

Professor Scott indicated that each campus had distinct strengths and it would be necessary to play to these rather than the NRC brand in future. She added that she planned to meet stake holders at each campus to discuss the way forward. The Chair advised that he had had correspondence from Mr K Nelson indicating that he would be happy to facilitate meetings with employers, local councils and Invest NI.

24.11
Student Council 

The Committee received a Report regarding Student Council activity. The following issues were noted:

a) Election Processes. The NRC Constitution allows for early Presidential elections and a unique Student Council structure to ensure maximum participation across campus sites. NUS-USI (National Union of Students – Union of Students Ireland) are currently drafting a generic constitution for all Colleges, and the NRC model for early elections is being  partially adopted and encouraged as it enhances continuity across academic years. The selection process for 2015/2016 Student President has already commenced with the election of Class Representatives and Student Education and Welfare Officers.

b) Student Enrichment Officer. A Student Enrichment Officer was appointed in September to assist with the development and organisation of high profile events.

c) Freshers’ Events. This is a major commitment for the College and Exhibitors as an event takes place on each campus over a six-day period.

d) NUS-USI Festival. The Third Festival took place at the Lorne Centre, Holywood in November 2014. NRC had four students in attendance.

e) Future Developments. The Student President was advised to make further contact with Dr O’Mullan regarding the marketing of the work of the Student Council and Mr S McCartney regarding mental health and related counselling.

The Committee was pleased to accept a proposal that an update form the Student Council should be a standing agenda item thus increasing opportunities for student feedback at Governing Body level.

24.12
Any Other Notified Business

24.12.1
Whole College Self Evaluation Review (WCSER) and Whole College Quality Improvement Plan (WCQIP)

Dr O’Mullan presented the WCSER (2013/2014) and QIP (2014/2015) for FE, HE and WBL for submission to DEL. She explained that the document is underpinned by a Self Evaluation and Quality Improvement Planning process within the College.

The WCSER provides an overview of the NRC Quality and Performance outcomes during 2013/2014 making special reference to the Quality Assurance Agency (QAA) summative review of the Higher Education provision and the Whole College Inspection of FE and WBL provision carried out by eti in November 2012 and the Follow-Up inspection in October 2014.

Following discussion the Committee agreed that the document be approved on behalf of the Governing Body and forwarded to DEL by the 12 December 2014 deadline.

The WCQIP lists the key objectives for 2014/2015 crossed referenced to the College Strategic Aims, Balanced Scorecard and QAA Quality Code. Details are also provided of the specific actions necessary to meet these objectives. Professor Scott stated that considerable progress had been made against all of the key objectives. The Committee gave consideration to the Plan, made suggestions for adjustments and agreed that the document be approved on behalf of the Governing Body for submission to DEL by 12 December 2014.

The Committee noted the QIP WBL Wood Occupations and Trowel Trades which detailed the areas requiring further development following the eti Follow Up Inspection in October 2014. It was suggested that some adjustments were required to the specific actions to meet the eti objectives.

The Chair suggested and it was agreed that there was a need to streamline the WCSER and WCQIP process throughout the academic year rather than accumulating and presenting massive documents immediately prior to submission dates.

COM noted that the Committee receives an item on Quality Improvement at every meeting as part of the College process of informing the Governing Body of ongoing developments and issues.

24.12.2
FE College Health Check Report Issue 3 2013/2014
The following sections were noted:

a) Comparative Performance. This information is based on the draft accounts for the year ended 31 July 2014 and the CDP forecasts for the year ending 31 July 2015. Reference was made to the part-time staff as a % of total staff (FTE) ratio, which was the highest in the Sector. Dr O’Mullan stated that the ratio was aggravated by the split campus nature of the College. It was further noted that NRC, in its search for best practice in the Sector, had had a presentation from SERC particularly in relation to IT.

b) Performance against CDP target based on the October FLU lift for 2013/2014. 

c) ETI Inspection Reports. Details are provided of the NRC Follow-Up Inspection. Reference was made to the outstanding results achieved by the SWC. It was agreed that the NRC should strive to attain this level of attainment.

d) Integrated Quality and Enhancement Review NI by Quality Assurance Agency. The QAA has identified several areas of good practice and has made desirable recommendations for action in a number of areas.

24.13
Next Meeting

The Chairperson reminded members that the next meeting of the Education Committee is scheduled for 5.30 pm on Tuesday 10 February 2015 at the Farm Lodge Ballymena Campus.

______________________________



______________________

                 R Jay, Chair

______________________________

              J A Hunter, Secretary









Appendix 1

EDUCATION COMMITTEE TERMS OF REFERENCE

Constitution 

The Governing Body has established, in accordance with the provisions of its Instrument and Articles, a committee known as the Education Committee. 

Remit 

The Education Committee oversees the College’s curricular provision, with a focus on its quality and appropriateness for the community served by the College. Its role is to advise the Principal and Chief Executive on: the general oversight of the academic work of the College, such as admission, assessment and examination of students; curriculum development; continuous quality improvement; staff development; and provisions for suspension or expulsion of students for academic reasons. 

Membership 

The Committee shall consist of at least four members of the Governing Body and the Chief Executive and Principal of the College; a quorum shall be three members. In addition non-governors may be co-opted by the Governing Body to provide specialist expertise. The Chairperson and the Vice-Chairperson shall be elected by the Committee. In the absence of the Chairperson the Vice-Chairperson will assume the role. The Director of Curriculum will also attend all meetings. 

Authority 

The Committee is authorised by the Governing Body to investigate any activity within its terms of reference. It is authorised to seek any information it requires from any employee, and all employees are directed to co-operate with any request made by the Committee. The Committee is authorised by the Governing Body to obtain outside legal advice or other independent professional advice and to secure the attendance of non-members with relevant experience and expertise, if it considers this necessary, normally in consultation with a designated officer and/or the Chairperson of the Governing Body. 

Duties

The responsibilities of the Education Committee are: 

(i) To oversee Curriculum strategy and plans in order to support the Executive Management Team to deliver the corporate strategic aims relating particularly to the student experience and partnership domains of the College balanced scorecard ie 

(a) Develop and support the continuous improvement of the quality of the entire student learning experience 

(b) Deliver an evolving curriculum and associated provision prioritised in relation to social and economic regional need, government policy and resource allocation 

(c) To develop and maintain a network of local, national and international relationships which support the quality of the College’s provision 

(ii) To agree Key Performance Indicators (KPIs) and annual targets for College performance for student experience and relationship domains; to monitor performance against corporate targets and sector benchmarking information; to ensure that appropriate action to address performance is implemented; 

(iii) To scrutinise progress against action plans relating to quality and performance eg eti, QAA, DEL benchmarking; 

(iv) To provide a forum for dialogue and feedback from the Student Council; 

(v) To receive reports from Student Services in relation to support services, career guidance, admissions and information and student resources; 

(vi) To receive reports in regard to the suspension or expulsion of students for academic reasons; 

(vii) To contribute personal experience in order to contribute to the process of continuous improvement. 
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